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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

Respondents appeal the decision of an

Administrative Law Judge wherein the claimant was found to

be entitled to 50% permanent physical impairment due to his

compensable chest and lung injuries, and to 15% wage loss

disability above his anatomical impairment rating.  Our

carefully conducted de novo review of this claim in its
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entirety reveals that the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he is entitled to a 50%

permanent physical impairment rating and to 15% wage loss

benefits above that rating. We further find that the

claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is permanently and totally disabled.

The claimant sustained a compensable injury in the

form of three broken ribs and a left chest wall hernia on

April 16, 2007. Medical records from St. Edward Mercy

Medical Center dated April 17, 2007, indicate that the

claimant reported to the emergency room on that date with

complaints of pain in his left rib cage after picking up a

“60 pound substance” at work the previous day.  The claimant

denied to emergency room personnel that he was experiencing

shortness of breath at that time.  X-rays of the claimant’s

left ribs were unremarkable for fracture, and those of his

lateral chest showed no evidence of pneumothorax.  However,

chest x-rays did show a mild prominence of the interstitial

markings of the claimant’s lung bases, some of which were

said to have been present on x-rays from 2000.  In addition,

granuloma was present in the claimant’s right, upper lobe;

also noted as unchanged from the previous films.  The
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claimant was assessed with a strain of his left ribs and

discharged with pain medication and muscle relaxers. 

On April 20, 2007, the claimant returned to the

emergency room with continued complaints of right rib pain. 

An emergency department report of that visit states as

follows:

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS:
This is a 56-year-old white
male who presents to the
emergency department
complaining of continued right
rib pain. He has been coughing
and can not seem to quit.
Coughing up green sputum. He
was here two days ago. He had
x-rays done of his right ribs
and chest. These are negative.
He says that he is coughing up
sputum and coughs so hard
sometimes that he loses his
breath. He is normally not an
ill person. He does have some
high blood pressure and is on
medication for that. He has
been on that medicine, the
lisinopril, a long time. He
also used to be a smoker. He
says that he quit earlier this
year, about four months ago.
....

The claimant was diagnosed with bronchitis and

chest wall pain and advised to see his family physician.

On May 29, 2007, the claimant presented a third

time to the emergency department.  The report of that visit
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states as follows:

HISTORY:
This is a 56 male employee of
O’Reilly Automotive reports
injury approximately one and a
half months ago while carrying
some brake rotors that were
extremely heavy. He states
that he was attempting to open
a door. He had an object
strike him in the left lower
chest as well as he was making
a twisting motion with these
heavy objects in both arms. He
had a painful popping
sensation in the left chest at
the time and gradually he has
developed some swelling in
that region and persistent
pain. He states he was greatly
bruised at the time of initial
injury. He denies any
evaluation at that time of
injury. He is presenting now
for evaluation and treatment.
He is concerned in regards to
possible weight gain,
increasing size of the painful
area.

...
REVIEW OF SYSTEMS: 
Remarkable for some weight
gain, pain in the left chest
with painful swelling near the
region of the junction of the
chest and abdomen. Denies
hemoptysis. Denies productive
cough. Denies shortness of
breath. Reports acute pain
with shortness of breath. ...

 
A CT scan of the claimant’s chest taken at that
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time revealed the following Findings:

There is slightly enlarged
lymph nodes within the
mediastinum which appear
hyperplastic in nature.  No
evidence of thoracic aortic
aneurysm. No evidence of
mediastinal hematoma. There is
a small left sided pleural
effusion present. Changes of
prior granulomatous disease is
noted. There is diffuse
thickening of the esophagus
particularly in its distal one
half noted. The remainder of
the lung parenchyma is
otherwise unremarkable.

 Moreover, the Impression from this study states as

follows:

Minimal linear atelectasis
versus scarring in the left
lower lung base with probable
changes of prior granulomatous
disease. Hyperinflasion
suggestive of chronic
obstructive pulmonary disease
changes. No evidence of
interstitial edema.

On June 4, 2007, the claimant was seen by Dr.

Fareed Kannout at the Cooper Clinic in Fort Smith.  In his

report of that visit, Dr. Kannout stated as follows:

The patient does not recall
exactly when this happened; he
is kind off a poor historian.
The x-rays from 04-17-2007 of
his chest did show some mild
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scarring atelectasis in the
lower lung zone without
changes from the year 2000.
There was as well left rib x-
ray that showed a few subtle
left rib deformity, which may
be chronic, but no acute
fracture. He did have a CT of
his chest without contrast on
May 30 that showed changes of
prior granulomatous disease
and diffuse esophageal
thickening which were
suggestive for esophagitis. He
may need endoscopy. CT of the
abdomen was unremarkable. He
did have some laboratory done
and drawn at that time. He has
been taking hydrocodone for it
without help.

 
Dr. Kannout diagnosed the claimant with rib

separation and referred him for an evaluation by a

specialist.  Pursuant thereto, on July 11, 2007, the

claimant came under the care of Board certified cardiac and

thoracic surgeon, Dr. Rowland P. Vernon.  

Dr. Vernon’s deposition was taken on March 11,

2008, prior to the first hearing of this claim before the

Commission.  According to Dr. Vernon, the claimant presented

with a mass near the junction of his abdominal chest wall on

the left.   Suspecting a hernia, Dr. Vernon ordered a CT

scan with 3-D reconstruction, which presented a more

sophisticated study as compared to previous tests.  That
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study, which was conducted on July 13, 2007, revealed

“fractures at the 8th, 9th, and 10th ribs, with the “8th and

10th being new in appearance since the 29 May 2007

examination from St. Edward Mercy Medical Center.”  In

addition, that study revealed separation between the 8th and

9th ribs with bulging of the soft tissues through this area. 

Pursuant to these findings, Dr. Vernon recommended surgery.

On August 15, 2007, Dr. Vernon performed surgery

to repair the claimant’s rib fractures.  According to Dr.

Vernon, a hernia was not found during that procedure.  Of

significance, however, was the finding of a costal arch

fracture which was repaired during surgery.  More

specifically, Dr. Vernon testified in this regard as

follows:

Surgical observations, I
actually reviewed the
operative report this morning,
and I think that basically is
- - the description there is
essentially what I
anticipated, although the
specifics of what I describe
in the operative report are a
little bit - - are more - - I
was a little bit more
expansive than in the other
notes, and that was simply
that there was a separation,
an abnormal degree of
separation between the eighth
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and ninth ribs that we saw on
the 3-D CT. And then when I -
- in the operating room was
looking at the defect that he
had, the fractures of the ribs
post - - of the lower ribs
posteriorly, and then
anteriorly he had a fracture
of his costal arch.
So, essentially, there had
been created a floating or
flailed segment of his chest
wall. And initially I had been
concerned that there was loss
of support of the diaphragm in
the area of mass. That proved
not to be the case. But there
had occurred disruption of the
intercostal muscle bundles
between the ribs eight and
nine so that there was, in
fact, an abdominal wall - - or
a trunk - - a hernia of the
trunk wall. And, in fact, just
anterior to the latissimus
dorsi muscle there was a
pleura, which is the inner
lining of the chest wall,
which was visible.

In further testimony, Dr. Vernon attributed the

claimant’s primary source of pain to his costal arch

fracture.  Furthermore, Dr. Vernon stated that he “cut off a

piece” of the fractured  costal arch, which he described as

cartilage or gristle, during surgery in order to repair it.  

Also on August 15, 2007, the claimant was

evaluated by cardiologist, Dr. Kirk D. Stites, for
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tachyarrhythmia upon referral by Dr. Vernon.  In his report

of that consultation, Dr. Stites noted that the claimant

reported a family history of heart disease, and that he

smoked up until the first of 2007.  Otherwise, the claimant

denied a history of pulmonary disease, asthma, or emphysema. 

Pursuant to Dr. Stites report, a review of the claimant’s

recent chest CT indicated no cardiac findings.  However,

ausculation of the claimant’s heart revealed a grade 1/6

holosystolic murmur at the mid-left sternal border.  This

examinations was otherwise normal.  In addition, the

claimant’s lungs did show some scattered rhonchi with no

rates upon physical examination.  Dr. Stites concluded that

the claimant needed to undergo an echocardiogram in order to

rule out ventricular tachycardia. 

The claimant underwent an echocardiogram and heart

catheterization on August 20, 2007.  Pursuant to the results

of this procedure, the claimant was found to have mild to

moderate coronary plaquing with normal left ventricular

function.  In his follow-up report dated September 4, 2007,

Dr. Stites stated:

The patient underwent
echocardiogram and cardiac
catheterization, which showed
evidence at least of some mild
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LVH with hypertension, mild
coronary disease, but with
risk factors of obesity,
hypertension, remote smoking
history up [to] the first of
this year, and family history
... .

...

His past medical history
additionally most remarkable
for hypertension and probably
some lung disease. There was
some fatty infiltration of his
liver on CT scan.

  
In his follow-up report dated November 6, 2007,

Dr. Vernon reiterated Dr. Stites’s findings and added the

following comments:

 Since discharge, he has done
well on medications. He is not
having any lower extremity
edema, orthopnea, PND,
palpitations, syncope, or
near-syncope.  No issues with
any chest pain.

...

His weight is 280, which is up
a few pounds from his previous
visit, and we spent a long
time today talking about the
implications of his morbid
obesity: these include sleep
apnea, worsening coronary
disease, diabetes, heart
failure, and even death.

 
Although Dr. Vernon was uncertain during his
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deposition as to whether the claimant had been released from

his care at that point in time, he stated that while the

claimant still had “a bit of a mass on his chest wall,” the

claimant appeared to have become “consistently more

comfortable” and relatively free of pain.  Further, Dr.

Vernon stated, “We had, in fact, encouraged him to

liberalize his activities -- some sort of regular physical

activity so as to get him -- to be better conditioned ... .” 

As of his last examination of the claimant prior to his

deposition, Dr. Vernon found no evidence of permanent

physical impairment to the claimant’s breathing.  Further,

Dr. Vernon opined that the claimant could “do pretty much

what he wanted to do or was in shape to do.”  Except for his

de-conditioning, Dr. Vernon agreed that the claimant had

reached maximum medical improvement for his compensable

injury as of February 5, 2008.  Finally, Dr. Vernon affirmed

that he would have referred the claimant to Dr. Stites for a

cardiac evaluation irrespective and regardless of his work-

related injury. 

The record reflects that the claimant presented

again to Dr. Stites on August 4, 2009, with reported

complaints of shortness of breath.  In his report of that
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visit, Dr. Stites noted that the claimant had undergone

recent pulmonary function tests with Dr. Tjandra, which

showed a normal diffusion capacity but restrictive

dysfunction of the chest.  According to Dr. Stites, Dr.

Tjandra suspected that the claimant was experiencing

complications from his prescription medication, Amiodarone. 

Dr. Stites did not concur with this opinion, however, due to

the claimant’s normal diffusion capacity, the lack of any

crackles upon examination, and the results of recent chest

x-rays that showed stability with regard to interstitial

disease as compared to the April, 2008, films.  In addition,

an echocardiogram performed on that date resulted in normal

findings.

On September 18, 2009, the claimant presented to

Dr. Robert C. Williams at the Spira Family Medical Center. 

An x-ray of the claimant’s chest taken on that date revealed

“patchy atelectatic and/or penumonic infiltrative process”

at the claimant’s left lung base.  Subsequently, the

claimant was evaluated by Dr. Thomas N. Williams at the

Sparks Cardiology Center.  According to Dr. Thomas Williams’

report dated November 30, 2009, the claimant reported having

trouble “for a number of years” with progressive exertional
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dyspnea.  Further, Dr. Williams stated as follows:

He had an injury to the left
lateral ribs two years ago, in
which he had fracture and
displacement of three ribs on
the left side that required
surgery. Postoperatively he
had what sounds like atrial
fibrillation. He was at St.
Edward at the time and Dr.
Stites took care of him. He
converted back to sinus rhythm
on Amiodarone and he was
discharged on Pacerone. During
his hospital stay he
apparently had a heart
catheterization and Mr.
Hawthorne was told that he had
scattered 20-30 percent
plaque, without significant
obstruction. The
echocardiogram done
demonstrates mild to moderate
left ventricular hypertrophy.
The ejection fraction is
normal. The chamber dimensions
are all normal. Valvular
function appears to be normal.
There was a suggestion of
Stage I left ventricular
diastolic dysfunction. This is
an insignificant echo finding
and not of any clinical
importance. It reflects a
long-standing hypertensive
heart disease.

Further, Dr. Williams noted that, “This gentleman

states that when he takes a walk on flat ground he can go

about one-half block, maybe to a block before he has to
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stop.”  Dr. Williams reported that the claimant did not have

exertional chest pain syndrome, nor had he had palpitations

or presyncopal symptoms “since he left the hospital at St.

Edward’s two years ago.”  The claimant reported a chronic

cough with the production of phlegm, and that he had to

sleep with his head elevated.  Furthermore, Dr. Williams

reported that the claimant had symptoms suggestive of a

transient ischemic attack, and he noted that the claimant

had quit smoking “15 years ago.”  In addition, Dr. Williams

stated, “It is pertinent to note that in the last 30-35

years he has gained weight from 170 to 270 pounds.”  Noting

further that the claimant had been treating for high blood

pressure “for a number of years,” Dr. Williams stated that

he was found to have  serious, chronic obstructive pulmonary

disease, “with an FEVI of about a third of normal.”

Upon physical examination, the claimant was found

to have no symptoms of transient ischemic attack; no rales,

rhonchi, or wheezes in his lungs; and, no abnormalities with

regard to his heart.  Dr. Williams noted that the claimant’s

abdominal examination was inadequate “because of his rather

marked obesity,” but that his EKG showed digitalis-effect.  

Stating that he was “[s]ure the atrial



Hawthorne - F707295 15

fibrillation was due to his lung disease and his surgery

that he had on his left lung in 2007,” he discontinued the

claimant on Pacerone.  Further, Dr. Williams stated, “His

diastolic dysfunction is very mild by echo criteria and has

no clinical significance. This is about what would be

expected in a patient such as Mr. Hawthorne, who has had

hypertensive heart disease for a number of years.”   In

conclusion, Dr. Williams stated:

His other significant problems
that are impacting his health
issues at the present time is
his rather marked exogenous
obesity. He weighs over 100
pounds more than he did when
he was a young man. 
We are going to get his
records from St. Edward and we
are going to schedule him for
a Persantine Nuclear Stress
test. I do not believe he has
been in heart failure, or is
in heart failure.

The claimant underwent a pharmacologic stress test

on December 10, 2009.  The results of that test revealed the

presence of no EKG changes, normal myocardial perfusion, and

normal left ventricular systolic functioning without

regional wall motion abnormalities.  Subsequently, a

Disability Determination Division Pulmonary Functions

Studies report issued on June 26, 2010, by the State of
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Oklahoma and signed by Dr. Traci L. Carney noted a

myocardial infarction three years prior.

On August 4, 2011, the claimant underwent an

evaluation for impairment due to respiratory disease by Dr.

Robert Williams.  Pursuant to this evaluation, the Dr.

Williams assigned the claimant with 50% permanent physical

impairment for severe dyspnea as demonstrated after the

claimant “walks more than 4 to 5 minutes at his own pace.” 

“Permanent impairment” has been defined as any

permanent functional or anatomical loss remaining after the

healing period has ended.  Johnson v. General Dynamics, 46 

Ark. App. 188, 878 S.W.2d 411 (1994).  Injured workers bear

the burden of proving by a preponderance of the evidence

that they are entitled to an award for a permanent physical

impairment.  Id.  Moreover, permanent benefits shall be

awarded only upon a determination  that the compensable

injury was the major cause of the impairment.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(F)(ii)(a).  “Major cause” means more than

fifty percent (50%) of the cause.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(14).

It is the duty of this Commission to determine

whether any permanent anatomical impairment resulted from
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the injury, and, if it is determined that such an impairment

did occur, the Commission has a duty to determine the

precise degree of anatomical loss of use.  Johnson, supra;

Crow v. Weyerhaeuser Co., 46 Ark. App. 295, 880 S.W.2d 320

(1994).  Physical impairments occur when an anatomical or

physiological abnormality permanently limits the ability of

the worker to effectively use part of the body or the body

as a whole.  Consequently, an injured worker must prove that

the work-related injury resulted in a physical abnormality

which limits the ability of the worker to effectively use

part of the body or the body as a whole.  Therefore, in

considering such claims, the Commission must first determine

whether the evidence shows the presence of an abnormality

which could reasonably be expected to produce the permanent

physical impairment alleged by the injured worker. Crow,

supra.

Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-704(c)(1) (Supp. 2009)

provides that “[a]ny determination of the existence or

extent of physical impairment shall be supported by

objective and measurable physical or mental findings.” 

Objective findings are those findings which cannot come

under the voluntary control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann.
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§ 11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Supp. 2009). 

With regard to the medical findings other than

those which are specifically precluded from being considered

objective, a medical finding may be considered objective

only if it is the result of a diagnostic procedure which

does not come under the voluntary control of the patient. 

Department of Parks & Tourism v. Helms, 60 Ark. App. 110,

959 S.W.2d 749 (1998).

It is undisputed that the claimant sustained an

injury to his left ribs and chest wall on April 16, 2007. 

In fact, this Commission, in affirming and adopting the

decision of the Administrative Law Judge, found in an

opinion filed March 9, 2009, that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his left chest and lung for which he

was entitled to benefits.  The medical records confirm this

injury.  This injury was later confirmed during surgery

performed by Dr. Vernon on August 15, 2007.  Dr. Vernon

testified that during that procedure he repaired a portion

of the claimant’s costal arch, which he opined was causing

the claimant a “considerable amount of pain.”  Despite

subsequent medical histories to the contrary, the claimant

did not have surgery on his lungs at this time.  The



Hawthorne - F707295 19

claimant continued in follow-up care with Dr. Vernon.  On

February 5, 2008, Dr. Vernon opined that the claimant could

return to normal activities.  In addition, except for his

“de-conditioning,” Dr. Vernon agreed that the claimant had

reached maximum medical improvement for his compensable

injury as of February 5, 2008.  The February 5, 2008, end of

the claimant’s healing period was later affirmed by the Full

Commission the Opinion dated March 11, 2009. 

The claimant was found by Dr. Stites through the

aid of an echocardiogram and heart catheterization to suffer

from mild LVH with hypertension and mild coronary disease

with risk factors of obesity, hypertension, a history of

smoking, and a family history of coronary disease. 

Moreover, and more importantly, diagnostic studies conducted

contemporaneously with the claimant’s April, 2007, injury

revealed the presence of chronic lung disease which had been

indicated in like studies conducted in 2000.  More

specifically, a CT scan of the claimant’s chest taken on May

29, 2007, showed evidence of minimal linear atelectasis in

the claimant’s left lower lung base with probable changes of

prior granulomatous disease and hyperinflasion suggestive of

chronic obstructive pulmonary disease changes.  Furthermore,
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in his report dated June 4, 2007, Dr. Kannout noted the

presence of granulomatous disease and diffuse esophageal

thickening, which indicated esophagitis.

At the time of his compensable injury, the

claimant denied to emergency room staff that he was

experiencing shortness of breath.  One year following his

compensable injury, however, the claimant allegedly began

experiencing this symptom.  These symptoms developed after

Dr. Vernon had opined that the claimant had reached maximum

medical improvement for his compensable injury, for which he

assigned the claimant no permanent physical impairment. 

Moreover, Dr. Vernon restricted the claimant from activity

only to the extent that the claimant’s physical de-

conditioning prevented.  In this regard, Dr. Vernon

testified that the claimant could “do pretty much what he

wanted to do or was in shape to do.” 

The record clearly demonstrates that the

claimant’s morbid obesity and past history of smoking are

major factors in his current physical condition, or “de-

conditioning,” as the case may be.  Of note is the fact that

the claimant’s reports of when he quit smoking prior to his

2007, work-related injury are contradictory, in that while
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the claimant testified he quit smoking in 2005, various

medical records reflect that he continued to smoke until at

least the first part of 2007. Moreover, subsequent

diagnostic testing conducted under the direction of Dr.

Thomas Williams later affirmed that the claimant suffers

from “severe” COPD which is clearly unrelated to his

compensable injury.  In addition, the record as a whole

indicates that the claimant suffered from chronic bronchitis

for some time prior to his compensable injury of 2007. 

Finally, the claimant suffers from an unrelated heart

condition, which apparently flared up at the time of his

surgery prompting Dr. Vernon to refer him to Dr. Stites who

failed to confirm that the claimant had suffered a heart

attack.  Dr. Vernon testified that he would have referred

the claimant to Dr. Stites regardless of his compensable

injury.  Based upon the medical evidence, reasonable minds,

however, would conclude that the claimant’s hypertensive

heart disease is a factor affecting his overall health and

physical condition, and not the result of his compensable

rib and chest wall injury.

Considering that the claimant suffers from certain

unrelated, pre-existing conditions, such as COPD, chronic
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bronchitis, morbid obesity, and hypertensive heart disease,

each of which could potentially result in or contribute to

breathing problems, it is more likely than not that the

claimant’s 2007 injury did not result in his current alleged

dyspnea, especially in view of the fact that this injury,

which did not involve his heart or damage his lungs, was

surgically repaired in 2007 with good results. 

Furthermore, notwithstanding Dr. Robert Williams’

opinion that the claimant has sustained 50% permanent

physical impairment to the body as a whole, the respondent

is correct in asserting that the record fails to demonstrate

that the doctor adhered to the standards set forth in

Commission Rule 34 when making this assessment.  

According to Rule 34 of the Arkansas Workers’

Compensation Commission Rules, the Commission has adopted

the AMA Guides, 4th edition, for the purpose of assessing

anatomical impairment.  Pursuant to the Evaluation of

Impairment Due to Respiratory Disease portion of his August

4, 2011, report, Dr. Williams assessed the claimant with

severe dyspnea.  More specifically, with regard to the

claimant, Dr. Williams checked the third of three listed

classifications of dyspnea which states:
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Severe: Dyspnea is present
after the person walks more
than 4 or 5 minutes at own
pace on level ground the
person may be short of breath
with less exertions, or even
rest.

 
The 4th edition of the AMA Guides at page 154,

Table 1, however, classifies severe dyspnea as having to

“stop for breath after walking about 100 yards or for a few

minutes on the level.”  Furthermore, Table 8 on page 162 of

the AMA Guides, 4th edition, contains four classifications

of ratings while Dr. Williams’ report only shows three. 

As the respondent correctly contends, it is

evident from Dr. Williams’ stated method of assessing the

claimant’s impairment that he did not do so based upon the

criteria set forth in the 4th edition of the AMA Guides. 

Therefore, Dr. Williams’ categorization of the claimant’s

degree of dyspnea clearly does not match the classification

for severe dyspnea contained within the proper edition of

the Guides. 

In addition, Dr. Williams’ August 4, 2011,

assessment of the claimant’s impairment was evidently

premised primarily upon the claimant’s demonstrated

symptoms.  More specifically, during his physical
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examination of the claimant, Dr. Williams noted, “Patient

had obvious labored breathing with exertion in the office.” 

However, other than blood work, Dr. Williams conducted no

pulmonary diagnostic study, such as a spirometry test, by

which to objectively assess the claimant’s breathing

capacity.  Moreover, while it may be assumed that Dr.

Williams relied, in part, on the results of pulmonary

function testing conducted in conjunction with the

claimant’s application for social security disability

benefits, we note that this testing was conducted in June of

2010, or one year prior to the assessment of August, 2011. 

Finally, while it is indicated in his August 4, 2011, report

that his opinion was based upon a reasonable degree of

medical certainty, Dr. Williams’ opinion of that date

reflects only that the claimant has 50% permanent impairment

as a result of dyspnea.  

The comments on page 154 of the 4th edition of the

AMA Guides state as follows:

Dyspnea is the most common
presenting symptoms in
patients with any type of
pulmonary impairment. Its
importance is matched only by
its nonspecificity and
resistance to quantification.
Dyspnea can be caused by
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disease of cardiac,
hematologic, metabolic, or
neurologic origin; anxiety
also can play a major role in
its genesis.
... It is important to
remember that the proper
function of the classification
is to enable comparison of the
individual’s respiratory
symptoms with objective
measurements of the
individual’s respiratory
function. If there is a great
disparity between the
subjective and the objective
findings, a nonrespiratory
component of the dyspnea
should be suspected. 

Nowhere in Dr. Williams’ report does he

specifically attribute the claimant’s dyspnea to his

compensable injury of 2007.  Rather, this report reflects

that the claimant suffers from chronic obstructive pulmonary

disease; diabetes mellitus; rib-cage deformity; and, an

abdominal hernia.  Likewise, the Oklahoma Disability

Determination report of June 2010, which is not controlling

for purposes of this Arkansas workers’ compensation

permanent physical impairment assessment, fails to attribute

the claimant’s alleged breathing difficulties to his

compensable injury of 2007.  Instead, this report reflects

that the claimant presented with, among other things, a
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history of chest pain, coronary artery disease, myocardial

infarction (which was not confirmed by Dr. Stites),

hypertension, and COPD.  And while the claimant reported to

this agency that he had left rib surgery “because he had

problems with his lungs,” this is simply unfounded in that

the record clearly demonstrates that the claimant had left

rib surgery in order to repair broken ribs and a suspected

hernia that resulted from a work-related incident in April

of 2007.  The record also clearly indicates that the

claimant had pre-existing heart and lung disease, most

likely resultant from 35 years of smoking and chronic,

morbid obesity.  Otherwise, the record indicates that the

surgery performed by Dr. Vernon in August of 2007, was, for

purposes of this review, successful in repairing the injury

that the claimant sustained in April of that same year.  

Based on the above and foregoing, we find that the

claimant has failed to prove by medical evidence supported

by objective and measurable physical findings that his

compensable injury is the major cause of his current,

alleged breathing problems, the severity of which we note

are subjective in nature.  Further, notwithstanding the

claimant’s own self-serving testimony, which due to
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contradictions noted throughout the record (i.e., varying

reports of when he stopped smoking) we find lacks

credibility, and that of witnesses who testified on the

claimant’s behalf as to the severity of the claimant’s

breathing limitations, we find that the record is devoid of

medical evidence to support that the claimant’s current

breathing problems result from the claimant’s 2007, work-

related injury.  Rather, we find that it is more likely than

not that other, pre-existing conditions such as

hypertension, heart disease, obesity, and COPD are the major

contributors to whatever breathing problems the claimant may

actually experience.  Further, because Dr. Williams failed

to base his impairment assessment on objective measurable

findings, combined with the fact that he failed to

specifically attribute the claimant’s work-related injury to

his dyspnea, or to even use the correct edition of the AMA

Guides in his assessment, we find that Dr. Williams’

assessment of the claimant’s degree of permanent physical

impairment is not valid for purposes of this review. 

Finally, because the claimant has failed to present

objective, measurable medical findings to support a

permanent physical impairment rating, we find that the
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claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to permanent physical

impairment disability benefits to any degree in that this

lack of evidence prohibits such an assessment.  Rather, we

find that the opinion of the claimant’s treating surgeon,

Dr. Vernon, who stated that he found no evidence of

permanent physical impairment to the claimant’s breathing as

a result of his 2007, work-related injury, is persuasive and

controlling.  Accordingly, we find that the claimant has

failed to  prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he

has sustained any percentage of permanent physical

impairment as a result of his work-related injury of April

2007.  Therefore, we reverse the finding of the

Administrative Law Judge in this regard.

In order to be entitled to any wage loss

disability in excess of permanent physical impairment, the

claimant must first prove by a preponderance of the evidence

that he sustained permanent physical impairment as a result

of the compensable injury.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v.

Connell, 340 Ark. 475, 10 S.W.3d 727 (2000); Needham v.

Harvest Foods, 64 Ark. App. 141, 987 S.W.2d 278, (1998). 

Because the claimant has failed to establish that he



Hawthorne - F707295 29

sustained permanent physical impairment as a result of the

compensable injury, he is not entitled any wage loss

disability.  Accordingly, we find that the decision of the

Administrative Law Judge finding that the claimant sustained

a 15% wage loss disability must be reversed. However, as the

claimant also contended that he was permanently and totally

disabled, our de novo review requires an analysis of this

issue.

Permanent total disability means inability,

because of a compensable injury or an occupational disease,

to earn any meaningful wages in the same or other

employment. Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-519(E)(1)(Repl. 2002). 

The claimant has the burden of proving that he/she was

unable to earn meaningful wages. Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-

519(E)(2).  Attendant factors relevant to whether a claimant

is unable to earn any meaningful wages include medical

evidence, age, education, experience and other circumstances

reasonably related to a claimant’s earning power. Rutherford

v. Mid-Delta Community Servs., Inc. 102 Ark. App. 317, 285

S.W.3d 248 (2008).

Briefly stated, in February of 2009, Dr. Vernon

released the claimant to whatever activity he felt he could
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perform given his de-conditioning.  Shortly thereafter, the

claimant reported an onset of dyspnea so severe as to

reportedly prevent him from working.  After his compensable

injury, however, the claimant did, in fact, return to work

for a John Deer Tractor dealership, Ag-Turf, for a period of

approximately three to six months cleaning the equipment

brought in for repairs.  The claimant testified that he left

Ag-Turf because the moist air that he was required to breath

from using a steam cleaner just “zapped me.”  Thereafter,

the claimant drew unemployment benefits for a period of six

months.  The record establishes that the claimant had worked

for Ag-Turf prior to his compensable injury, but had left

there due to chronic symptoms associated with bronchitis.  

After the claimant left Ag-Turf the second time,

he next worked for a company named Atwood as an automotive

consultant, which involved heavy pulling and pushing of

automotive freight.  The claimant worked for Atwood for

approximately six months, then he drew unemployment benefits

for another six months.  Thereafter, the claimant applied

for social security disability benefits for which he was

approved.  The claimant admitted that he had applied for

social security disability benefits prior to his April,
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2007, work-related injury and was denied.  The claimant

testified that he had applied for these benefits when he

“came down with my high blood pressure problems.” 

The claimant admitted that he bought a

recreational camper in 2010, that he occasionally uses for

fishing trips at a nearby lake.  In addition, the claimant

admitted that he would sometimes go to casinos after his

compensable injury, but he testified that he went to win gas

money in order to go to his doctors’ appointments.  The

claimant indicated that he stopped going to casinos after he

“was able to get well and have a little bit of working

income.”  He also admitted that he stopped going to the

casinos after they made changes to their senior citizens

discounts.  Moreover, the claimant admitted that he has been

to Branson on vacation twice since his 2007 surgery.  

The claimant, who was 61 years old at the time of

the hearing of February 2, 2012, stated that he lives with

his girlfriend who also receives social security income. 

While we note that the claimant’s two witnesses testified

that the claimant has been limited in his activities since

his 2007 injury, we further note that the testimony of these

witnesses was based on their somewhat limited observations
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of the claimant’s activities since that time. Therefore,

these witness statements are given relatively little weight

in terms of consideration for permanent total disability.

Considering the claimant’s age, the fact that he

and his girlfriend currently draw social security income,

his recreational activities since his injury, and the

overall condition of his health apart from any symptoms that

he currently alleges are related to his compensable injury,

i.e., hypertension, COPD,, heart problems, and morbid

obesity which has resulted in de-conditioning, reasonable

minds can conclude that the claimant lacks motivation to

return to work.  The claimant has failed to prove that  his

compensable injury has resulted in an inability to earn a

livelihood.  Other than his own self-serving testimony, the

record is simply devoid of concrete, objective findings that

the claimant's compensable injury has rendered him unable to

work in some capacity.  Therefore, we find that the claimant

has failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

he is permanently and totally disabled.

In conclusion, the claimant has failed to prove by

a preponderance of the evidence that he is entitled to 50%

permanent physical impairment due to his compensable chest
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and lung injuries, or that he is permanently and totally

disabled.  Therefore, the decision of the Administrative Law

Judge is hereby reversed, and this claim for benefits is

denied and dismissed.  

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                   
                             A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                   
                   KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion. After a de novo review of the record I would award

the claimant a 50% permanent impairment rating for his

compensable injuries. Additionally, I find that the claimant

is permanently and totally disabled.

History

The claimant is a 61-year-old male who was

employed by the respondent on April 16, 2007, when he

sustained a compensable injury to his left chest and lung. 



Hawthorne - F707295 34

The claimant underwent surgical intervention on August 15,

2007 for his compensable injuries.  The surgery included

repair of a traumatic hernia of the left lateral chest wall. 

Dr. R. Vernon, Jr., performed the surgery, and the operative

report indicates that the claimant’s pleura was actually

entered. 

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant

credibly testified about breathing difficulties that he has

continued to face after his surgery.  His ability to perform

physical activities, including walking short distances, has

been greatly affected as it causes him great difficulty to

breathe and perform physical activity.  The claimant

admitted on the stand and to medical personnel, as shown in

medical reports admitted into evidence, that he has smoked

cigarettes for many years; however, the claimant had stopped

smoking prior to his compensable injuries.

Permanent Impairment Rating

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider

his entitlement to an anatomical impairment rating due to

his compensable chest and lung injury.  “Permanent

impairment” has been defined as any permanent functional or

anatomical loss remaining after the healing period has
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ended.  Johnson v. General Dynamics, 46 Ark. App. 188, 878

S.W.2d 411 (1994).  Injured workers bear the burden of

proving by a preponderance of the evidence that they are

entitled to an award for a permanent physical impairment. 

Id.  Moreover, permanent benefits shall be awarded only upon

a determination that the compensable injury was the major

cause of the impairment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(F)(ii)(a).  “Major cause” means more than fifty percent

(50%) of the cause.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(14).

Here, the claimant admitted into evidence a

document dated August 4, 2011 which shows testing performed

by or at the direction of Dr. Robert Williams.  The testing

was performed to determine the claimant’s level of

impairment due to his respiratory difficulties.  Dr.

Williams issued an impairment rating of 50%.  I note that

Dr. Williams indicates that the claimant is an ex-smoker in

giving this anatomical rating.

The claimant also went through testing on June 21,

2010, to determine his pulmonary function.  That testing was

apparently done for purposes of a disability determination

for the Social Security Administration.

In reviewing the A.M.A. Guides, 4th Edition, the



Hawthorne - F707295 36

testing performed on the claimant by Dr. Williams, and the

pulmonary functions studies performed on June 21, 2010, it

seems clear that both of these tests support the claimant’s

testimony and support the anatomical impairment rating given

by Dr. Williams.  While the claimant is an ex-smoker, it

appears that Dr. Williams took this into consideration when

indicating his impairment rating, as his status of an ex-

smoker is noted in his report.  Therefore, smoking is not

the major cause of the claimant’s permanent impairment.  I

agree with Dr. Williams and find by a preponderance of the

evidence that the claimant is entitled to an impairment

rating of 50% to the body as a whole due to his compensable

chest and lung injuries.

Permanent Total Disability

Permanent total disability is defined as

inability, because of compensable injury or occupational

disease, to earn any meaningful wages in the same or other

employment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-519 (e)(1).  The burden of

proof shall be on the employee to prove inability to earn

any meaningful wage in the same or other employment.  Ark.

Code Ann. §11-519 (e)(2).  The same factors considered when

analyzing wage-loss disability claims are usually considered
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when analyzing permanent and total disability claims.  See

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519 (c);  Rutherford v. Mid Delta

Community Services, Inc. 102 Ark. App. 317, 285 S.W.3d

248(2008).  Such factors include the worker's age,

education, work experience, medical evidence and any other

matters which may reasonably be expected to affect the

worker's future earning power.  Other factors include

motivation, post-injury income, credibility, demeanor, prior

work history and education.  Glass v. Edens, 233 Ark. 786,

346 S.W.2d 685 (1961); City of Fayetteville v. Guess, 10

Ark. App. 313, 663 S.W.2d 946 (1984); Curry v. Franklin

Electric, 32 Ark. App. 168, 798 S.W.2d 130 (1990), 54 Ark.

App. 130, 923 S.W.2d 886 (1996).

The claimant is 61 years of age, graduated high

school with a diploma, and had no further education.  The

claimant, in testimony, described his work history as that

in the general automotive business.  It appears that he

worked around automobile service departments, including oil

and lube service, and he also performed duties detailing

automobiles.  The claimant testified that, in the distant

past, he had also worked in the oil field industry; however,

his employment had always been of a physical or manual labor
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type and he had never had a job that allowed him to sit

behind a desk.

In testimony, the claimant described his attempts

to go back to work after his employment with the respondent

had ended.  The claimant’s testimony is as follows:

Q.  Alright after you got hurt
did you ever go back to work
at O’Reilly’s?

A.  I can’t remember right off, sir.

Q.  Well, did you ever go back
to work after you worked at
O’Reilly’s?

A.  I tried to go back to work
at John Deere, which was Ag-
Turf and I worked for about
three - three and a half
months and I went down because
of not being able to breath
and stuff.  I was off work and
I was off work on going back
and forth to the doctor and
giving them doctor’s notes. 
They had to put somebody else
in my place because it was
their busy time of year.

Q.  Was that an outside job or inside job?

A.  It was inside and outside, sir.

Q.  What were you doing for Ag-Turf?

A.  They had me doing all the
cleanup work and stuff.  Where
if they had a tractor come in
to be repaired, that I’d have
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to steam it and clean it
before and the hot weather and
breathing - trying to
breathing that hot moist air
and all it just zapped me.

Q.  Had you worked for Ag-Turf
before, John Deere before?

A.  Yes, sir.  I had worked
for them prior to that.

Q.  Alright, ever had any
trouble working with them
before that?

A.  No, sir.

Q.  As far as - and then you
were off for a while.

A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  And then where’d you go to work?

A.  I decided well that I’d
try to - I had an opportunity
to go to work for Atwoods,
which was an inside job.  They
listed me as the automotive
consultant or another words
I’d take care of the
automotive department at
Atwoods.

Q.  Okay, how’d that work out?

A.  Fair until it got warm
weather and even if you had -
worked in one of their
departments part of the time,
like three days a week you’d
have to go in early at 6:00
o’clock and pull like heavy
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pallets of freight and stuff
around.  Which I was also
having to get someone to help. 
If it was a pallet of my stuff
I’d have to have help to push
it over into my department and
stuff.

Q.  Why were you having to have help?

A.  Because I just couldn’t
handle pulling it.

Q.  Now was that an easier job
than Ag-Turf?

A.  Yes, sir.  It was.

Q.  Was that an easier job than O’Reilly?

A.  They were in about the
same along the line as Atwoods
and O’Reilly’s.

Q.  Okay, so what happened to that job?

A.  I was off and they hired
somebody else in my place
while I was off.

Q.  Why were you off?

A.  Because I got sick and
couldn’t breath and all and
had to go to the doctor and he
was showing that I was having
- 

I find, based on the claimant’s age, education and

work experience, with particular emphasis on the claimant’s

poor physical condition, that the claimant is permanently
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and totally disabled.  Here, the claimant has always worked

in a job that required physical activity and the claimant is

no longer able to perform physical activity at the level he

once was, due to his compensable injury.  In fact, despite

more than one attempt to return to work, the claimant is

unable to work at all.

For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully dissent.

                                   
    PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


